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BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT





  Marc Gaspard

  Dave Hamry 







  Arlene Joe







  Don Meyer
  Claire Spain-Remy

COLLEGE OFFICERS 
Dr. Michele Johnson, District Chancellor
PRESENT
Ms. Denise Yochum, President Fort Steilacoom


Dr. Tana Hasart, President Puyallup


Mr. Bill McMeekin, Executive Vice President Extended Learning

Ms. Joann Wiszmann, Vice President for Administrative Services

Dr. Carol Green, Vice President for Learning and Student Success FS

Ms. Suzy Ames, Vice President for Advancement

Ms. Beth Norman, President PCFT

Mr. Bryan Torell, WPEA Chief Job Representative

Ms. Samantha Lopez, ASPCFS President

OTHERS PRESENT 
Marie Harris, Mike Stocke, Mari Kruger, Nathaniel Anderson, Kris Cummings
CALL TO ORDER
Mr. Gaspard called the meeting to order at 1:04 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Mr. Gaspard led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established.

CHANGES/ADDITIONS
Board Action 2009-10 S&A Fee Increase was added to the agenda
MEETING MINUTES   
Mr. Hamry moved and Dr. Spain-Remy seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the April 8, 2009 regular meeting.



MOTION PASSED

COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Samantha Lopez)

Ms. Lopez reported that as the academic year comes to an end the student leadership team is finalizing their end of the year reports which will serve as historical reference, training aids, and provide continuity for the new leadership team.

Ms. Lopez stated that the student government elections will take place in mid-May; all of the candidates are currently out campaigning among the student body. These candidates have been given the opportunity to job shadow current officers to gain knowledge of the different positions prior to elections. 
Ms. Lopez reported elections were held among students to nominate the “Outstanding Faculty Award” which will be presented at the annual student award ceremony, the election resulted in fifty-six faculty members being nominated.
Ms. Lopez reported that the student government and activities board have hosted a number of activities in the past month including: scholarship book fund drives which raised $175.00 and adopt a tree on earth day.  In the coming weeks they will host a lulu dance, family movie night, and an art daze.
Mr. Gaspard thanked the Fort Steilacoom student leadership team for their excellent work throughout the academic year.

ASPCP (Reported by Nathaniel Anderson)

Mr. Anderson reported that student leaders across the state created a survey regarding student priorities in light of the budget cuts within the college system, to date 55 students have completed a survey; the goal is have 200 students participate. Student leaders are encouraging students to apply for next year’s student program team; current members are enthusiastic to help select a quality team for 2009-2010.
Mr. Anderson stated that Pierce College Puyallup hosted student leaders from across the state for the Student Voice Academy. During the academy students leaders met to create a list of issues to bring to the legislature during the next session, this allows students to have a cohesive voice when bringing issues to their legislators.

Mr. Anderson reported that during the remainder of spring quarter a variety of events will be available to students including a Pierce Idol competition where contestants will perform in front of a panel of judging including students and faculty. There will be a musical extravaganza where one contestant will be crowned as the Pierce Idol.
Mr. Gaspard thanked the Puyallup student leadership team for their work on behalf of students.
PCFT President (Reported by Beth Norman)

Ms. Norman reported that during the faculty in-service on May 8th many faculty members attended the ribbon-cutting ceremony in the new student welcome center, many faculty commented on the open welcoming feeling in the renovated space. Faculty members had a variety of workshops they could attend including training on Angel which is software for tracking and working with students.
Ms. Norman reported that during an all-faculty meeting several items were discussed:

· Tenure- feedback from the trustees was presented and it was agreed that work would continue on updating the tenure manual and that a section would be attended on the role of the committee and the chair.

· Faculty is considering developing a tenure oversight committee which would review packets to ensure the process is consistent through-out the district.

· Faculty Senate discussion- faculty members are considering if a senate model would work at Pierce College. Several faculty members will continue to research the subject. It would then be brought to the board members for their approval.

· Accreditation Focused- interim visit- members of PCFT had the opportunity to meet with the evaluator to discuss the progress being made regarding shared governance at the college.
Ms. Norman reported that PCFT will be having their election for executive board members in the near future. She stated that mostly the current officers are interested in remaining in their roles.
Ms. Norman reported that during negotiations it was felt that the Federation/ Administration Team would work on the Faculty Nomenclature and Ranking issue after the contract was finalized. The team has meet and revisited the issue with a decision being agreed upon by both groups. The decision is as follows: 
Each faculty member will be referred to as Professor:
· On the date of hire, a tenure-track faculty or permanent status-track faculty member will be assigned the rank of Assistant Professor.

· On the date of tenure or permanent status, a faculty member will be assigned the rank of Associate Professor.

· A tenured or permanent status faculty member will be assigned the rank of Full Professor on the date s/he fulfills one of the following criteria: completion of the Master Teaching Program, acceptance of the Faculty Excellence Award, completion of an Educational Leave Sabbatical, acceptance of the Distinguished Faculty Award, or completion of six (6) consecutive years of approved SIPs, post tenure or post permanent status. 

· A part-time faculty member will be assigned the rank of Adjunct Assistant Professor.

· A tenured or permanent status faculty member who returns to teach after s/he retires will be assigned the rank of Professor Emeritus.

In answer to a question from Mr. Gaspard, SIP stands for Salary Increment Plan. This the process used to track on-going professional development of faculty.

Ms. Norman stated that the division restructure process is complete. The divisions restructure committee developed criteria for the process and in light of the budget issues changes were made and the process was repeated. The green model came forward as the best choice for the District at this time. Faculty are pleased that this model creates parallel divisions at both campuses.
WPEA Representative (Reported by Bryan Torell)
Mr. Torell reported that classified staff representatives meet each month with Ms. Jan Bucholz and her team to discuss employee concerns and discuss various issues. Human Resources continue to identify training opportunities for supervisors and managers. This has helped improve communication and relations between various levels of staff and management. 

Mr. Torell stated classified staff is looking forward to and appreciates the opportunity in providing input during the administrative evaluation process. 

Mr. Torell reported that one classified staff member has gone through the RIF process.  Lay-offs in other areas have been averted by filling vacancies throughout the District. This in large part has been through the collaborative efforts of administration working with human resources and various staff to identify available positions.  Classified Staff recognizes these efforts and appreciates the time given to keep these valued employees. 

Mr. Torell reported that the classified staff climate survey has been completed and imported into a database and produced in a readable format. This survey is meant to be a tool for identifying various issues classified staff members feel impacts them at work and to bring these issues to the table for resolution.  A meeting to preview the survey data was held Friday May 8, with three job representatives and the administrative communications team. This initial meeting was to provide an overview of the data presented in the survey.  In reviewing the data presented and comparing it to the first survey, it appears that classified staff felt that there had been significant improvements in communication, training, and the process of resolving issues between upper management and classified staff.  Although this has improved moral through out the District we also recognize that more can be done. There will be future meetings with the job representatives and the administrative communication team to address issues presented in the survey and we appreciate that the administrative communication team has been and is currently engaged in discussing issues brought up in the survey and is dedicated to exploring solutions.

SETTING DIRECTION / VISION

Chancellor’s Report

Dr. Johnson provided the board members with a list of the final bills with a brief description of their impact to the college system. As discussed at previous meetings the Running Start bill did pass, Dr. Johnson attended the governor’s signing of the bill into law earlier in the week.  The good news is that Running Start numbers will now be reflected in the college’s state enrollments. The bad news is that the state budget has set the state targets to reflect an increase in 11,500 Running Start enrollments, which does not give us the cushion we were hoping for should future enrollments decline in the future. A committee has been formed among the presidents to look at how the enrollments will be distributed. There is talk about giving the colleges the opportunity to use them for excess enrollment, although the number will be small because the 11,500 will be divided proportional based upon current Running Start enrollments. However, the college system is actually serving more than 11,500 and any new increase for this year will be excess enrollment, given the fact that we are exceeding our state targets. The Legislature has asked the SBCTC to conduct a study of the impacts of Running Start which is due by fall 2010. The system goal is to eventually get additional funding for Running Start enrollments. 
Dr. Johnson reported that she had recently attended the SBCTC meeting. The state board members approved the budget proposed by the legislature with a number of policy changes reflected in the budget. A number of earmarks such as targeted enrollments in high demand, IBEST, workforce development base grants, outcomes assessment, etc were moved to the base budget. There is still an expectation that we will do this work; however, it gives flexibility to the colleges to meet enrollment targets with fewer restrictions. The presidents have recommended that earmarks supporting students of color and students with disabilities remain as earmarks to demonstrate our values and commitment to these student populations enough though in principle it provides less flexibility. As a practical matter, the colleges spend much more for services for these students than the earmarks provide. On numerous occasions we have included more money, particularly for students with disabilities and believe in the future we will do this again. The SBCTC has approved this recommendation.

Dr. Johnson stated that there is a $3.5 million earmark for student achievement. The down side is that this is not new money, so it is being taken out of the overall state allocation as a set-side, what started as an incentive for new money, now is a cut to the budget, but one that can get us back to a neutral place if we reach our student achievement targets.

Dr. Johnson reported that the SBCTC also set tuition at 7% across all credits for each of the next two years. And set non-resident out of state tuition at the same dollar amount that is appropriately $240 annually for a full-time student. This is particularly important for our international enrollments, so we don’t price ourselves out of the market if we raised their tuition by 7%.  We are already over the national average for non-resident tuition.

Mr. Gaspard asked that the board be updated on how the increase in tuition is impacting our students. Dr. Johnson added that the amount of the state need grant for students went up and that the Pell-Grant amount increased which will help some students however the tuition increase will most likely price some students out of college. Ms. Joe added that students in her classes express their frustration with the cost of textbooks and she wondered if there is any way of controlling the continued increases. Dr. Johnson stated that the textbook issue is currently being discussed at the state and local level and research is being done on “open source”.
Dr. Johnson reported that the college did not fare well in the capital budget process. Overall the community technical college capital budget is over a $100 million less than 2007-09 biennium. Specifically for Pierce College, our Cascade Core Phase II project only received $15 million of the $23 million requested. It will now be divided over the next two biennia. Mr. Henderson did inform the SBCTC of the need to request more funding for this project during 2011-12. The SBCTC also approved WACTC’s recommendation to place a moratorium on new capital projects because of the back log of projects, which will impact the college because we will not be able to submit projects for Phase Five in Puyallup nor Cascade Phase III at Fort Steilacoom. Submittal will be pushed out to 2013-15.
Dr. Johnson reported that the SBCTC board members solicited input from staff, the faculty unions, and WACTC during their study session regarding the declaration of a financial emergency. During the year, the SBCTC was going to consider declaring the emergency; however, it was determined that the criteria for declaring an emergency was not met. However, data they received from SBCTC staff does indicate that the trigger for a financial emergency has been met. The reduction of budget from one biennium is large enough to trigger the emergency. As you would expect faculty representatives requested that an emergency not be declared. Although overwhelmingly the presidents indicate they would most likely not use the provision, they felt that even if one college needed the tool that it should be available, because in fact an emergency does exist by definition. A big concern is the possibility of further reductions for this biennium that would make it difficult for some colleges to reach new reductions without this provision should a mid-year reduction occur. The state board members delayed their decision until next month’s meeting.
Dr. Johnson stated that she has been participating in the HEC boards “System Planning Group” with three other Community Technical College presidents, representatives from each of the four-year universities, HEC and OFM. The major topic is the ability to meet the growing demand for degrees, particularly Bachelor degrees and the role of our colleges in meeting the demand. We have had two day-long meetings and will have three more scheduled this summer and fall, with a final report going to the legislative session by December. The study was actually underway before the legislative session; and as a result of the session a bill was made requesting a study by December. There are long-term implications for Pierce College regarding the college’s role and mission, and how we work in partnership with our sister colleges and universities. As a point of information, we just learned from CWU that they will be adding two new degree options at their university center at the Fort Steilacoom campus.
Mr. Gaspard stated that he is pleased that Pierce College is not loosing any full-time faculty members and wonders if other colleges are laying off full-time faculty. Dr. Johnson stated that many colleges are laying off both faculty and staff in order to meet the required budget reductions.
2009-2010 Budget Development

Ms. Wiszmann provided the board members with an overview of the budget development process.
Highlights of that process are:

· Pierce College Shortfall currently stands at 

$2,729,817 (7.3% of operating budget)

· Reductions proposed equaled 


$3,859,076

· In deliberations, Budget Team has said yes to
 $3,045,675 (approx 112% of cut)

 She stated that the budget team plans to include a cushion for possible mid-year cuts in FY2009-10 in case state revenues continue to decline. The Governor will use the rainy day fund, but may have to call a special session. The college has not yet set a goal of size of the cushion.
 The budget development process involved a first run-through of every proposed cut – with the budget team deciding yes/no or if they would ask for some additional analysis if needed in a few areas. The budget team will go back through and decide whether to add things back in to the base budget now that we have clear numbers from the state board. They will also look at how cuts have fallen across the district.
The budget team continues to work on making decisions regarding:
· Instructional schedule

· Other efficiencies and changes in business practices

· Vacancies and movements

· Things no longer needed

· One-time savings (less offsetting costs)

· Transfers of costs to revenue, grant or fee accounts

· New fees or fee increases, where appropriate

· Detailed review of Part-time staff and equipment costs

· Very little fixed costs increase

· Still need to review requests for one-time money 

· Still need to determine how M&O money will be used

Ms. Wiszmann stated that the next steps will be:
· Budget Team will complete deliberations
· Cabinet will hold special budget work session in two weeks to review progress to date

· Cabinet will have regular meeting on June 4th to give their recommendation on the budget

· Board members will review and act on budget at their  June 10th meeting
Ms. Wiszmann asked the board members if they had any recommendations on the size of the cushion that the college should consider. Mr. Gaspard stated that he would like several scenarios presented with optimistic and pessimistic options. All board members are concerned about the ability to continue to offer quality programs and retain students. Dr. Hasart stated that quality and access would be maintained however it may not be as convenient as students are accustom to.
Accreditation Focused Visit Update

Dr. Hasart and Ms. Yochum provided the board members with an update of the accreditation focused visit in response to the six recommendations the college received during the NWCCU 2007 accreditation visit.
The major findings are:

Recommendation one: a process for assessing the five core abilities and general education outcomes be developed and implemented. In essence the evaluator stated that the college has made progress, but still has work to do to meet the standard, the assessment model needs more clarification and the college has not applied the model long enough to evaluate the changes to teaching and learning.

Recommendation two: While student learning outcomes and assessment activities are in place at course and program levels, the evaluation committee did not find evidence of learning outcomes for each of the districts degree and certificate programs therefore it is recommended that the institution identify, publish, and assess the learning outcomes for each of its degrees and certificates. Progress has been made but the college still has work to do to meet the standard.

Recommendation three: The evaluation committee recommends that the institution develop policies and procedures for the evaluation of the part-time faculty. The college has met standard on this recommendation.

Recommendation four: The evaluation committee recommends Pierce College District develop and periodically assess a policy on the use of part-time faculty in light of its mission and goals.  The college has meet standard and received a commendation. Ms. Yochum stated that the board members concerns regarding the language of this policy were discussed at the Cabinet meeting, with members agreeing to review how policies are written.

Recommendation five: The evaluation committee recommends that the District define and clarify the roles of the various constituents in its shared governance process.  The evaluator recognized that much work has been done in this area noting improvement and encourages the college to continue to work through this process. The college has met standard.

Recommendation six: The evaluation committee recommends the District implement and periodically reviews appropriate procedures to evaluate all administrators regularly. The college has met standard and received a commendation.
The college has two areas where we have not met standard. The report will now go to the commission and the college will receive the written results in July.

Mr. Gaspard stated that he and Mr. Hamry had an opportunity to meet with the evaluator and felt that it was a very positive meeting. He acknowledged the work the college has done and would like to have future updates on the progress being made.
 

INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Assessing Fees and Services 
Board Action 2009-09 Student Services and Activities Budgets for 2009-2010

Mr. Hamry moved and Dr. Spain-Remy seconded the motion to approve the 2009-2010 Student Services and Activities Budget as presented.
MOTION PASSED

Dr. Kruger commented that students govern these budgets and they advance student life and leverage the experience that all students have. She stated that the students worked very hard during this long process to develop a fair balanced budget with good decisions being made. Upon recommendation of the students and administrators of Pierce College she asks the board to approve the budget as presented.
Board Action 2009-10 Student Services and Activities Fee Increase for 2009-2010

Mr. Hamry moved and Ms. Joe seconded the motion to approve the Student Services and Activities Fee Increase for 2009-2010 as presented.

MOTION PASSED
Dr. Kruger explained that the fee increase allows the college to increase student fees to the maximum allowed by the legislature. The students and administrators recommend that the board approve the increase as presented. In answer to a question from a board member, Pierce College fees are very conservative compared to other colleges. 

Instructional Status Report-Executive Summary
Ms. Cummings presented the 2007-08 Annual Instructional Status Report summary. The Board members were provided an excerpt of the report.

The excerpt includes samples from the six sections of the report:

1. The Pierce District Summary

2. The Fort Steilacoom Summary

3. The Puyallup Summary

4. A Sample of a Division Summary

5. A Sample of a Discipline Summary

6. A Sample of a Program Review

The data reflects those students who were enrolled in state supported courses during the 2007-08 academic year.

Some key findings of the report are as follows:

· For Pierce District, the headcount of unduplicated students increased approximately 3% between the 2006-07 and 2007-08 academic years.

· The primary reason students attended Pierce College was to transfer to another institution, and approximately one-half of students planned to attend long enough to complete a degree.

· The student/faculty ratio was consistent with the state’s ratio, with slightly lower figures at Fort Steilacoom and slightly higher figures at Puyallup.

· Overall, the number of Distance Learning FTEs increased by 41%.

· During 2007-08, approximately 15% of students enrolled in state supported courses were Running Start students. However, 24% of students enrolled in state supported courses at Puyallup were Running Start students, compared to 9% at Fort Steilacoom.

· In regards to demographics, the majority of Pierce College District students were under the age of 25, were female, had no dependents, were white, and had earned or had less than a high school diploma.

· Overall, the average decimal grade increased from 2.78 to 2.96. Thus the DFWI Rate, the rate that students earn less than a 2.0 decimal grade, withdraw or incomplete, decreased.

· In regards to degrees and certificates, the numbers of completions increased at Fort Steilacoom, but decreased at Puyallup.

· Finally, the percent of students who continued and transferred increased slightly, as well as the retention rate for first-year students.

Ms. Cummings stated that a full report would be provided upon request.
BOARD BUSINESS

Board Chair Report

Mr. Gaspard reported that he had attended the Employee Recognition Event on behalf of the board members; he was honored to award Mr. John Moreland the Extra Mile Award. He felt it was a great event and enjoyed the Masters of Ceremony. He also acknowledged Chancellor Johnson’s 30 years of service and offered his congratulations. 
Activities Calendar

Members were provided an activity calendar in their packets and will inform the board secretary of the events they would like to attend. Board members were reminded that graduation is June 12, 2009 at the Tacoma Dome. Members were also encouraged to attend the upcoming tenure receptions, student award ceremonies, and the opening of the new theater at Fort Steilacoom.
PUBLIC COMMENT


Ms. Yochum invited the board members on a tour of the newly renovated theater and student center.
 Ms. Norman asked that faculty members be included in discussions regarding the use and increased cost of textbooks. 
NEXT REGULAR

June 10, 2009, Puyallup Campus 
MEETING


ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 2:55 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Marc Gaspard, Chair
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